
                                                                                                                                                     B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

26th November 2014
Present: 
Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC/NCC) (Deputy Chair)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC) 


Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Ruth Groome (BLTC/KBC)

Councillor Christopher Groome (BLTC/NCC)


Councillor Margaret Talbot (KBC/RTC)


Councillor David Soans (KBC/DTC)
Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Brendan Coleman (Kettering Borough Council)

Ian White (Kettering Borough Council)

Sgt Eddie McDonald (Northants Police)

Janice Maxey (Committee Administrator - KBC)
14.A6TF.34
    APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Russell Roberts, Christopher Lamb, Ian Jelley, Mark Dearing, Roger Knight, Reg Barby, David Watson and Margaret Harris.
14.A6TF.35
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on the 17th September 2014 be approved as a correct record. 
14.A6TF.36
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
Police Statistics and Community Safety (Minute 14.A6TF.23)
· Sgt Eddie McDonald was asked as to whether or not the proposed meeting with the Principal of the Montsaye Academy had taken place.  In response, he confirmed that one of his team had met with the school recently and it was hoped another meeting would take place shortly.

· At the last meeting it had been reported that an increase in the number of officers visible in Desborough had been one of the reasons for a decrease in the number of ASB                                   offences in the area.  Desborough Councillors pointed out, however, that it was their understanding that there had been a decrease in the number of PCSOs operating in the A6 towns and rural areas and therefore wished this concern to be noted, particularly as KBC still funded a large portion of PCSOs in the Kettering area.  Martin Hammond noted the comment and would address the point under the Crime Statistics item later on the agenda.
· Burton Latimer Town Councillors asked whether police officers had investigated the issue reported at the last meeting in respect of the suspicious activity close to the Seasons Garden Centre.  Eddie McDonald responded that officers had been directed to the area but as yet no suspicious activity had been observed.
14.A6TF.37
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None.
14.A6TF.38
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
14.A6TF.39
STREET LIGHTING/CLEANSING

Brendan Coleman, Head of Environmental Care, was in attendance for this item.  He explained that, unfortunately, a representative from Northamptonshire Highways had not been able to attend the meeting but he had been provided with an update which he read out to Members as follows:-

“The street lighting replacement programme continues apace with work currently being carried out in north Kettering and Burton Latimer. Desborough is currently programmed to have   the majority of the replacement lighting installed throughout March 15 with Rothwell also programmed to commence around this time. It is anticipated that all works in Burton Latimer, Desborough and Rothwell will be complete by early summer 2015, with Kettering predominantly scheduled for the period October 15 to March 16.

Balfour Beatty are currently experiencing some component supply issues on lighting subject to a Centrally Managed System but this does not affect all new lights. The programme is therefore subject to change at short notice. For further up to date information please visit the website http://www.lightingnorthamptonshire.com/newlighting.aspx (Google ‘Lighting Northamptonshire’).

We would like to hear as soon as possible from any of the towns that may wish to make attachments to lighting columns (banners, hanging baskets, festive decorations, signs etc) or take electrical connection from them. Some have already made contact with us, but please chase us if you do not hear anything. There is a lot of work going on throughout the County and a limited number of County Council staff are dealing with many enquiries and issues. We may not have the time to chase you and we are less able to make changes to accommodate your requirements within a couple of months of install. Other issues for the towns to consider include proposed lighting levels and the affect on any CCTV systems as well as any desire to upgrade lights to heritage style. The standards are BS5489; CE5 (around 7.5 Lux) in Primary & Secondary shopping areas, conflict points (roundabouts and some junctions where traffic levels are higher) and enhanced lighting areas (high footfall or night time economy areas); all other areas P6 (max 2-3 Lux); subways are lit much higher at around 100 Lux. We are willing and able to make changes as long as the additional costs (now and future) are met fully.

I cannot stress enough that the new lighting columns have limited capacity for carrying additional loads exerted by banners, festive lights etc. All attachments must be safe for the general public and licensed annually by the Highway Authority. Some of you will have faced these issues this year with the old lights requiring inspection or structural testing and some also had to make good some dangerous electrical connections previously made when installing their festive lights. There will be little if any flexibility next year so please contact us now.”
Contacts: Steve Lilley (slilley@northamptonshire.gov.uk 01604 364473), Stephen Matthews (smatthews@northamptonshire.gov.uk 01604 364584), John Adams (jadams@northamptonshire.gov.uk 01604 364472) or Jacqui Williams (jawilliams@northamptonshire.gov.uk 01604 365059).
Borough Lighting 
Brendan informed the Forum that in respect of Borough lighting issues, he had had some successful meetings and 95% of column issues had been resolved.  He stressed that the County was the main lighting authority with                                         the Borough and some town and Parish Councils) owning those on their land mainly alongside some parking and play areas.   He was happy to feed back any questions he couldn’t answer back to the County.  
A question and answer session then took place as follows:-
	Question


	Response

	KBC actually owned quite a lot of lights around Trinity Church in Desborough which would not be affected by the County scheme and in addition KBC owned some in Rothwell.    In these cases, would these remain with KBC or would they be handed over to the County?


	The County Council was responsible for anything on the public highway and these would be maintained by them.    KBC had in the past acted as agent for those in the A6 towns and rural areas.   Only the columns on KBC land would be maintained by KBC. The current situation was that various meetings had been held with the County to resolve ownership issues and of these cases, 95% had been resolved.

	Desborough Town Council had been informed that the lights in the High Street would be replaced in their entirety and that the lights would be brighter than before.  However, they did look a bit bland and the Town Council had been informed that they could be painted black but that this would incur a cost of £100.  Was this correct?
	In retail areas such as high streets in the towns, the lamps would be of higher quality.  Balfour Beaty had confirmed that any painting of heritage lights would be subject to additional costs.


	The issue of heritage lamps in Rothwell would be taken up by Rothwell Town Council. 
	Noted.

	The hanging baskets in Desborough were not attached to light columns so this was not an issue.   However, one of the main issues affecting Desborough was the need to make sure that the lighting was adequate to improve the quality of the imagery of the CCTV cameras. The areas of concern were Havelock Street, The Cross in Station road and the junction of Dunkirk Avenue and the High Street.  
	Brendan would be happy to liaise with the County and the police regarding lighting of CCTV areas.


	Cllr Christopher Groome reported that he had spoken with Steve Lovell and he considered that the advice he had received had been slightly different.  His understanding had been that the County would take on lamps but only once they had been raised to acceptable standards which could be costly.  Was this correct?
	It was correct that lights would have to be brought up to standard before being able to hand over to the County.  Unfortunately, there had been anomalies in the process which was mainly due to poor decision making in the past.



	Also, in Burton Latimer, there were some lights which were on private land maintained by KBC and the County Council and attempt made to replace those owned by the County resulted in the others going off.    There still seemed to be a lot of legal issues that needed sorting out.  
	Officers were happy to give support to Town and Parish Councils and could arrange meetings with County Councils if this would assist.




The Forum noted that Parishes would be specifically updated at the Rural Forum meeting to take place on 27th November 2014.

Brendan suggested that it would be beneficial for representatives from Town Councils to meet with County Councillors and the relevant officers to discuss out any outstanding issues and asked that Town Councils copy him into their issues they were raising with the County.   He would try and organise a meeting with the County Councils and Balfour Beaty hopefully before Christmas if possible but if not as soon as possible after the New Year.  He would make sure that the issues concerning CCTV Cameras would be included on the agenda.  This was agreed.
The Chair thanked Brendan for his attendance and for his offer to help sort matters with organising a meeting with all parties.
14.A6TF.40
POLICE STATISTICS AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

Sergeant Eddie McDonald from Northants Police attended the meeting to present the police statistics.  He was pleased to report that currently crime and ASB in all of the A6 Towns was low.  The Forum was informed that all Police forces had been criticised for the presenting of crime figures which had now resulted in the recording of everything which was very time consuming.

Members raised the following issues:-
· The reduction of PCSOs around the A6 Towns and in particular the removal of one allocated to the Montsaye School in Rothwell had been considered to be a retrograde step as the PCSO had built up a good relationship and knowledge of problem pupils moving from Junior schools to Montsaye.  Martin Hammond responded that those PCSOs part funded by KBC would remain working within the confines of the Borough and had been unaffected by the changes.  
· Eddie McDonald added that regarding PCSOs visibility at schools, they would continue to try and maximise their presence though this was easier and more effective if the schools were actually in favour of it. The current situation was that PCSOs were currently sent into schools on request but he saw it as a core function of the PCSOs to be in close liaison with schools.  In the recent restructuring of PCSOs and officers, the decision had been made to concentrate officers on those towns with the highest welfare and social issues such as Kettering and resource Oundle with purely PCSOs.  This had resulted in the moving of five PSCOs to Oundle and bringing in more police officers to resource Kettering.
· The question was asked as to whether ‘vehicle nuisance’ would include lorries travelling to the Fish Farm in Desborough and Eddie McDonald confirmed that would be correct.
· In response to any seasonal advice to give to , Eddie confirmed that the usual statements would apply, namely:-
· Don’t drink and drive
· Don’t  openly display presents

· Be aware of social media scams

· Don’t let people into your house you don’t know

· Don’t get complacent because of Christmas; always keep outside doors land garden gates locked etc. 

   The Chair of the Forum thanked Sgt McDonald for his report and attendance.

14.A6TF.41
POLLING PLACE AND POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW
Ian White, Electoral Services Manager, introduced the report, the purpose of which was to seek the comments of the Forum in relation to the polling place and polling district review and its impact on the A6 Towns.

The forum was informed that at the previous forum meeting on 17th September 2014, members had been informed that a further report would be submitted seeking the Forum’s    comments  on the Polling Place and Polling District Review as part of the consultation process for the review, prior to a final report being taken to Council in December 2014.  
Members were informed that this would be the last hearing in respect of the review with the consultation due to finish at the end of November.  It was a legal requirement that Councils reviewed the polling districts and polling places within their area every five years to match fixed term parliaments.  Progress so far had included a review of disabled provision within polling places and there had been some national debate on this area which would be included in the final report.

Following a presentation of the review, Members made the following comments:-

Burton Latimer:-

· In view of previous confusion over polling stations in Burton Latimer, it was suggested that having someone to meet and greet voters might be useful.  It was confirmed that this was something being considered but would be subject to resources.


Desborough:-

· The two public houses were suggested due to their accessibility and large car parks.  In response, it was confirmed that although nothing would be ruled out, the use of licensed premises, in particular public houses would be avoided if possible due to, amongst other reasons, loss of earnings for the businesses concerned.

· Marlow House upstairs was suggested.  It was confirmed that this venue had been looked at and whilst it may be suitable for a smaller election, it was envisaged that there would be too many people having to queue for the lift etc in respect of the 2015 elections and therefore was not considered to be an appropriate venue for this time.


Rothwell:-

· Montsaye Academy Sports Hall was suggested.  In response, it was reported that the school had not been considered to be geographically ideal. However, it was noted that the development of any future housing on that side of Roth well might make the location more appropriate for the future.


General

· The question was asked as to the impact of postal voting on the review.  It was confirmed that there was a high pro-rata of postal voters – 25% - which equated to 17,000 out of 72,000 of those eligible to vote.


The Chair thanked Ian for his report and attendance.

14. A6TF.42  
LIAISON AND COMMUNICATION WITH TOWN AND PARISH COUNCILS
Martin Hammond updated Members of the Forum on progress being made between KBC, Town and Parish Councils and the Northamptonshire Association of Local Councils (NALC) to develop improved communication and effective engagement.
The following actions had been identified:-

· A meeting had taken place between Sue Lyons, Head of Legal and Democratic Services, and the Chief Executive of NALC (Danny Moody), where a number of suggestions were put forward by Danny Moody as a means of improving the relationship between Borough, Town and Parish Councils;
· David Pope, Committee Officer, Legal and Democratic Services, to be designated as Parish Council Liaison Officer to be the primary point of contact in the event of a Town or Parish clerk or councillor not having a direct contact name, plus named officers in planning as the principal point of contact for each parish within that service area;
· One to one meetings had taken  place with Burton Latimer, Desborough and Broughton to discuss common themes i.e. planning and S106  issues; and
· Danny Moody to be invited to the next meetings of the A6 Towns Forum and Rural Forum to set out proposals on the best way forward.
Members agreed that it would be a good idea to invite Danny Moody to the next meeting.  The comment was made that the cost of subscribing to the NALC was quite high but they would be at a disadvantage in terms of legal advice if they were not members.
14. A6TF.43
COMMUNITY FUND

Martin Hammond introduced the report, the purpose of which was to update Members on the allocation of the 2014/15 Community Fund.


Members noted that the award of grants from the Community Fund had totalled £40,125 which had enabled over £103,000 of spend on community based projects throughout the borough (when match funding had been taken into account).  A total of 38 applications had been received, of which 22 had been successful in receiving funding.  Members’ attention was drawn to Appendix A which summarised the successful bids.


The report was noted.

14.A6TF.44
NEWSROUND


Desborough

· Gala Evening – Friday 28th November.
· St Giles Church Christmas Tree Festival - 28/29/30 November.

· New eatery – The Ritz Tapas Bar had just opened adjacent to The Ritz.
    Burton Latimer
· Late night Christmas shopping and lights switch on – 28th November 2014 (with novel arrival of Santa!)
· Life size nativity scene in Church – from Saturday 29rth November.

· Civic Dinner at Wellingborough Golf Club – 14th March 2015.

                          Rothwell
· Christmas Gala – 55th December (6 – 8)
· Christmas Tree Festival, Holy Trinity Church - 5th December.
14. A6TF.45
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

Kettering Town Forum – Monday 24th November 2014

Councillor Mike Tebbutt reported that unfortunately he had been unable to attend so therefore had no issues to report.
14.A6TF.46
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

The following items were suggested:-

· Bus routes/timings with reps from NCC/Stagecoach.  Martin Hammond to ask County.  It was noted that Research and Development Committee was also seeking Stagecoach’s attendance at its meeting.
· To explore the possibility of a joint A6 Towns/Rural Forum with Police and Crime Commissioner attending.
· Street Lighting.
· Liaison with Town and Parish Councils (Danny Moody to be invited)

14.A6TF.47
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Councillor Christopher Groome commented that there were no non-borough or non-county people at the meeting.  This was noted.  
14.A6TF.48
  DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting was scheduled to take place on Wednesday, 4th February 2015 at the Council offices.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.45 pm)
Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

jcm
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(26.11.14)

